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Celebrate the 50th anniversary of our chapter!  
Sponsored by Burns & McDonnell 

Thursday, July 23rd  See page 8 for details. 

July Chapter Meeting 
July 15th at Californos in Westport 

KC Metro Dinner at Congress 
Tuesday, September 1st  

Culinary Dropout, Phoenix, AZ 

See page 9 for details. 

Save the Date! 
2015 Holiday Party, Tuesday, December 8, 2015 

Grand Street Café 

 

KC Metro Golf Tournament 
Tuesday, September 23rd at Prairie Highlands Golf Club 

See page 10 for details. 
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PRESIDENTõS PERSPECTIVE  
 F R O M  T I M  R O S S 

We enter the second half of the year with heaps of good news for the Kansas City Metro Chapter and beyond. 
 
First of all, we do hope you will be able to join us at our 50th Anniversary Party on Thursday, July 23rd, at 
Burns & McDonnell. The event will feature cold drinks, appetizers, anniversary cake and a movie. Please 
check the website for advance registration. 
 
And we have much more to celebrate: the Kansas City Metro Chapter was selected to host the 2018 APWA/
IFME International Public Works Congress and Exposition. Hurrah! Congress will be held August 26 to 29th, 
2018. Thank you so much for helping us make this happen through the hard work you volunteer to do every 
year. National Executive Director Peter B. King also thanks you, saying, ñPlease extend my thanks and congratulations to all of the 
Kansas City Chapter members, whose dedication and energy makes it possible for us to hold Congress in Kansas City.ò 
 
In more good news, several chapter members were recently assigned to the APWA National positions. Please make sure to 
congratulate and send thanks to: 
 

1. Dennis Randolph ï CPII Council 
2. Ron Norris ï Chair of the Certification Commission 
3. Keith Duncan ï Certification Commission 
4. Abdul Yahaya ï Diversity Committee 
5. Patty Hilderbrand ï Diversity Committee 
6. J.C. Alonzo ï Center for Sustainability 
7. Chuck Williams ï Region VI Director 
 

Our Standards and Specifications Committee is making good progress on updating our specifications which is a complex undertaking 
as you might imagine, so please lend a hand to Chair Dena Mezger when she asks for our review of new sections. 
 
Congratulations to everyone involved in organizing the successful NPWW luncheon and awards ceremony under Dan Brownôs 
leadership! Iôve heard nothing but great reviews of Ian Hillôs speech, and I hope it gave you inspiration to find accomplishment in what 
we do. I wish I had been able to share that with you, but was out of the country at an Army ceremony for one of our up-and-coming 
soldiers in the familyðwhat a great job they do in places far away! 
 
Lastly, the 2015 APWA International Public Works Congress and Exposition is closing in fast. Weôd love to see a great Kansas City 
turnout in Phoenix on August 30 to Sept. 2. 
 
Wishing you safe travels and much fun in your summer activities,  
 
Tim 
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As many of you know the KC Metro Chapter was selected to host the 2018 National Congress. The Chapter is 
working to put together the steering committee for this event. Once the committee is in place they will begin to 
work on establishing the many sub-committees to support the Congress. The past National Congressôs the 
Chapter has hosted required over 300 volunteers to fill the committees needed to support this event. We will 
have assistance from our neighboring Chapters with volunteers but the Metro Chapter has always provided 
the bulk of the volunteers. So donôt be surprised in a couple of months to see information and requests for 
volunteers to fill these committees.    
 
As we move into July voting will be open for National Board Members and President-Elect. Each year on-line voting turn out is very 
disappointing compared to the number of members in the Chapter. Notices will be coming soon to vote, I encourage everyone to 
take time to vote.  
 
As many of you know Congress is right around the corner with this year being in sunny Phoenix AZ. from August 30 through 
September 3. At this time, registration for the Congress is the best it has ever been. So donôt wait any longer to register.  
 
APWA is saying good-by to Peter King, APWA National Executive Director. Peter is retiring from APWA effective July 20 after serving 
more than 15-years with APWA. Peter will be heading back to Washington State where he will be providing his leadership for another 
organization. National is working on selecting a firm to begin the search for Peterôs replacement.  

 

I will be attending Congress this year as the Council of Chapters completes its first year. Work continues with several committees and 
the results of their work will soon be made available to everyone. The Steering Committee continues to work with the National Board 
and the Technical Committees to identify topics the Council of Chapters can review and provide input on. The Council of Chapters 
has been asked by the National Board to be part of the selection process for our new Executive Director. If you have a concerns or 
topics you feel this group needs to address please let me know. Have a great summer.  

D E L E G A T E  D E T A I L S  

F R O M  J O E  J O H N S O N 

The Kansas City Metro Materials Board (KCMMB) has been in existence for over 10 years, and has members 
from across the Metro.  Iôve been involved with municipal engineering for nearly 40 years, and Iôve witnessed 
more than my fair share of bad concrete. When the KCMMB was formed, its mission was to develop a 
concrete specification and shared approval process to help members specify and construct durable outdoor 

concrete. Weôve encountered a couple of 
issues since its formation, and the concrete 
industry and Iowa State Universityôs 
National Concrete Pavement Technology 
Center has helped us to work though those.  
 
Overland Park inspects curbs on a two year cycle, so weôve kept an 
eye on curbs built using KCMMB. To date, weôve been very happy 
with the performance weôre seeing from the KCMMB concrete. No 
matter how good the material, there are ways to damage concrete 
flatwork, but having quality materials and paying attention to  its 
placement and curing seems to solve the vast majority of problems. 
In Overland Park, weôve seen very few concrete problems of any 
kind, and virtually no material issues since we made the switch to 
the hard rock required by KCMMB over 15 years ago. This past year 
our pavement inspection crews reported D-Cracking in a ten year 
old subdivision. At first, we thought we were seeing a data entry 
error. A field visit proved otherwise.  
 

Techno Minutes, continued from page 3 
T E C H N O  M I N U T E  

F R O M  M I K E  R O S S 

Continued on Page 4 

http://kcmmb.org
http://www.cptechcenter.org/
http://www.cptechcenter.org/
http://www.cptechcenter.org/
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Todd LaTorella of the American Concrete Paving Association met me at 
the subdivision to examine the curb. Curb throughout the subdivision had 
surface cracking similar to D-cracking (see the photo), but because it had 
pink quartzite coarse aggregate, we knew that it wasnôt D-cracking and 

thought perhaps that low air entrainment was the culprit.  

Kansas City is very fortunate to have Ash Grove as a corporate citizen 
here in the metro. Their concrete laboratory is a world class state of the 
art facility, and in my several dealings with them, Iôve been extremely 
impressed with their lab work and the resulting reports. The concrete 
supplier for this subdivision was an Ash Grove customer, so they agreed 

to perform a petrographic analysis of the concrete. 

They reported the presence of ASR gel, a high water cement ratio and a 
high air content. We canôt confirm this without the concrete tickets, but it appears that the slag cement added to mitigate ASR was 
missing or reduced.  Since KCMMB requires batch tickets to show the weights of each component those batch tickets would have 
been very informative. Sadly, we purged those along with many other 7 year old records. It may have been that the supplier filled his 
slag cement or F-ash silo with Portland cement which has a higher specific gravity than either slag cement or fly ash. This would fit 

the results of the analysis, but we will never know. 

Conclusions:  
 

1. Periodic, long term, and systematic condition inspection of infrastructure has tremendous value.  
2. Record keeping, including concrete batch tickets, mix designs, and supplier records are very helpful when 

troubleshooting concrete problems. Because concrete distresses may appear decades after placement, destroying 
records after 7 years in accordance with state statutes or records retention policies is a bad practice. 

3. Metropolitan members of the concrete industry, including Ash Grove, the American Concrete Paving Association 
(ACPA), and the Concrete Promotions Group (CPG) are willing to help us meet our objectives in producing durable, 
high-quality concrete products. Sometimes you need to stumble to recognize helpful they can be. Ash Grove didnôt 
invoice us for what would have been a bill for over four thousand dollars and we were examining a problem that had a 
component that they supplied ten years ago.  Iôd call that standing behind your product. 

4. Inspection is crucial. One of the findings was that this curb was not properly cured. The surface had been allowed to dry. 
In some cases curing is only as good as the inspection that enforces it. 

5. Our infrastructure is a monument to every step taken to produce it ï good or bad. Some monuments last longer than 
others. 

6. KCMMB concrete works ï like anything, itôs not perfect, but I feel fortunate that in 15 years this one subdivision is the 
only case where weôve seen significant material problems.  I canôt predict when this distress will reach the point where 
replacement is necessary, but already it has outperformed some of the pre-KCMMB concrete curb in Overland Park. 

Techno Minute cont. from page 3 

 

Spread the word about your good works! 
Has your organization volunteered time or provided resources to help out others? If youôd like to high-

light your outreach event, send information to the Pub News editor, Caitlin Gard, via e-mail: 
cgard@cityofshawnee.org. Photos are encouraged. 

http://moksacpa.com/
http://www.ashgrove.com/CustomerService/cust_research.asp
http://www.ashgrove.com
http://www.acpa.org/
http://www.acpa.org/
http://www.concretepromotion.com/
mailto:cgard@cityofshawnee.org
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R E C E N T  E V E N T S  

On Wednesday, May 20th, 2015, the KC Metro Chapterôs Annual National Public Works Week (NPWW) Luncheon was held at the Ritz Charles in 
Overland Park.  There were over 400 in attendance to celebrate NPWW and the accomplishments within our Chapter over the past year.  
Highlights of this yearôs NPWW Luncheon include: 
 

¶ A preview of the upcoming 2015 APWA Congress and Exposition to be held in Phoenix, Arizona August 30th - September 2nd. 

¶ Recognition of the 2014-2015 Myron D. Calkins Scholarship Award Recipients. 

¶ Recognition of KC Metro Chapter Award Winners: 

¶ Professional Awards: 

¶ Young Leader Award ï Robert Kline (GBA) 

¶ Community Involvement Award ï Kara Taylor (City of Leeôs Summit) 

¶ Professional Manager of the Year Award, Transportation ï Michael Park (City of Leeôs Summit) 

¶ Public Works Project of the Year Awards: 

¶ Transportation, Less Than $5M ï Belton Gateway (Belton, MO) 

¶ Managing Agency ï City of Belton, MO 

¶ Primary Consultant ï Kaw Valley Engineering 

¶ Primary Contractor ï Larkin Excavating, Inc. 

¶ Transportation, $5M to $25M ï Chouteau Parkway (Kansas City, MO) 

¶ Managing Agency ï City of Kansas City, MO 

¶ Primary Consultant ï Burns & McDonnell 

¶ Primary Contractor ï Radmacher Brothers Excavating 

¶ Transportation, $25M to $75M ï I-35 and Homestead Lane Interchange (Johnson County, KS) 

¶ Managing Agency ï Johnson County Public Works 

¶ Primary Consultant ï Burns & McDonnell 

¶ Primary Contractor ï Clarkson Construction Co. 

¶ Structures, Less Than $5M ï James Street Bridge (Kansas City, MO) 

¶ Managing Agency ï City of Kansas City, MO and Unified Government of WYCO/KCK 

¶ Primary Consultant ï HDR 

¶ Primary Contractor ï Radmacher Brothers Excavating 

¶ Environmental, Less Than $5M ï Cleveland Regional Lake (Belton, MO) 

¶ Managing Agency ï City of Belton, MO 

¶ Primary Consultant - Olsson Associates 

¶ Primary Contractor ï Groundbreaking Excavation and Midwest Heavy Construction 

¶ Community Improvement Award 

¶ Ottawa Street Improvements ï Leavenworth, KS 

¶ Managing Agency ï City of Leavenworth, KS 

¶ Primary Consultant ï Wilson and Company 

¶ Primary Contractor ï Linaweaver Construction 

¶ Management Innovation Award 

¶ Missouri Department of Transportation 

¶ Recognition of National APWA Award winners from the KC Metro Chapters. 

¶ 2015 Excellence in Snow and Ice Control Award ï City of Lenexa, KS 

¶ Sustainability Award ï A Journey of Stormwater: KC to the Sea, City of Kansas City, MO Water Services Department 

¶ Professional Manager of the Year Award, Solid Waste ï Chris Bussen, City of Leeôs Summit, MO 

¶ Top Ten Public Works Leader of the Year Award ï Dennis Randolph, City of Grandview, MO 

¶ Certificate of Appreciation presented to Steve Hansen, City of Liberty, for his service over the years on APWAôs Council of Chapters 
(formerly referred to as House of Delegates). 

¶ Chuck Williams, City of Lenexa and Region VI Director, presented the KC Metro Chapter with a certificate recognizing our 50th 
Anniversary. 

¶ Our guest speaker, Ian Hill, had everyoneôs attention as he challenged us to consider the intangible infrastructure and not just the 
tangible infrastructure as we improve our communities. 

¶ The luncheon concluded with a drawing for $300 worth of door prizes. 
 
Thanks again to everyone that made the National Public Works Week Luncheon a great success!  

National Public Works Week Luncheon - from Dan Brown 
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In honor of National Public Works Week, KC Metro Chapter volunteers organized visits to local elementary schools in an effort to 
educate and inform children about public works.  
 
At Prairie Ridge Elementary, more than 90 students participated, by reviewing the Discovering the World of Public Works workbook, 
watching the ñEveryday Heroesò video, and checking out equipment brought to the school by the City of Shawnee. This was an 
opportunity to learn more about public works within their curriculum of social studies and community as the school year comes to an 
end. We appreciate that Ms. Margheim, Mulder, Leggett, and Thompson welcomed our group to the school to promote public works 
for the fourth consecutive year! 
 
Special thanks to David Smalling (BHC Rhodes), Libby Rivers (Larkin Lamp Rynearson), Ben Will (HNTB), Cory Clark (GBA), Heidi 
Thummel (GBA), Paul Lindstrom (City of Shawnee), and the Shawnee operations crew who demonstrated equipment outside, 
including Brian Bond, Kenny Hamm, Chris Tate, Brian Andrews, and Sean Rinehart.    
 
At Bryant Elementary School in Independence, two Public Works presentations were set up for the schoolôs annual Career Day. The 
indoor presentation included the video ñEveryday Heroesò, reviewing the Discovering the World of Public Works workbook, and 
talking about various Public Works projects going on in the area. The outdoor presentation invited the students to explore and learn 
about equipment used to maintain the many public works facilities around the city. We appreciate the opportunity given to us by Ms. 
Alesia Robinson, Dr. John Pye, and all the Bryant Elementary School teachers who invited us to speak with their wonderful students!  
 
A special thanks goes to Bill Reynolds (City of Independence) and Kati Horner (MoDOT) who did the indoor presentation and Dan 
Quick, James Pollock, and Ray Lopez with the City of Independence who set up and demonstrated the operations equipment. The 
group was able to speak with over 150 students and have already been invited to return next year! 
 
National Public Works Week (NPWW) is a celebration of the tens of thousands of men and women in North America who provide and 
maintain the infrastructure and services collectively known as public works. Instituted as a public education campaign by the 
American Public Works Association (APWA) in 1960, NPWW calls attention to the importance of public works in community life. The 
week seeks to enhance the prestige of the often-unsung heroes of our society ï the professionals who serve the public good every 
day with quiet dedication.  
 
For more information about volunteering for K-12 outreach efforts or for assistance in presenting material in a classroom setting, 
please contact David Smalling, K-12 Outreach Committee chair at (913) 663-1900. 

KC Metro Chapter Reaches Out for National Public Works Week - from Heidi Thummel 


